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SUBJECT

Proposed Ordinance 2015-0305 would rename King County’s Lakewood Park located at SW 108th St and 10th Ave SW in the White Center community to Dick Thurnau Memorial Park.

SUMMARY

Councilmember McDermott and several community organizations[footnoteRef:1] have recommended to rename King County’s Lakewood Park to Dick Thurnau Memorial Park to honor Dick Thurnau for his community involvement in the White Center community. [1:  Community organizations in support of Proposed Ordinance 2015-0305: Friends of Hicklin Lake, Friends of North Shorewood Park, North Highline Unincorporated Area Council, Puget Soundkeeper, Technology Access Foundation, White Center Community Development Association, White Center Chamber of Commerce, White Center Jubilee Days, White Center Kiwanis and YES Foundation of White Center.] 


BACKGROUND 

Dick Thurnau Biography

Dick Thurnau was born on February 17, 1925, in Pingree Grove, Illinois. He graduated from Seattle’s Edison Technical Institute and served in the United States Army. He was stationed in the South Pacific in World War II from 1943 to 1946. After serving in the military, Mr. Thurnau returned to Illinois and married Helen Grisham on April 25, 1946. On their honeymoon, Mr. and Mrs. Thurnau relocated to Seattle, by train, to start a new life together. 

Mr. Thurnau started working for Mack Trucks – a large manufacturer of heavy-duty trucks, engines and transmissions in 1950. He started his career as a mechanic and worked his way up to manager of service engineering for the Mack Western Division in Hayward, California. After 30 years of service, Mr. Thurnau retired from Mack Trucks and returned to Seattle to live in the home that he had purchased in 1948 near Lakewood Park.

Mr. Thurnau was a strong advocate for the White Center community. In 1998, Mr. Thurnau distributed a survey to 500 homes in the Lake Hicks vicinity. The survey asked residents to rate 10 action statements related to Lakewood Park and Lake Hicks from “strongly agree” to “strongly disagree”. The action statements ranged from “request Evergreen and Cascade schools to control student trash from blowing into the lake” (95% of respondents in agreement), to “limit disc golf club to nine baskets to control park environment” (54% of respondents in agreement). Although the statistical validity of the survey and results cannot be verified, the reported response rate of 16% and the general agreement with proposed restoration actions at the lake is evidence that the community cares about Lake Hicks.[footnoteRef:2] [2:  King County. (2005). Lake Hicks (Lake Garrett) Integrated Phosphorus Management Plan. Retrieved from http://green2.kingcounty.gov/SmallLakes/Reports%5CHicks-IPMP_Final-PDF.pdf] 


In 2005, Mr. Thurnau formed the group, Friends of Hicks (now Hicklin) Lake to lobby for the cleanup of Lake Hicks at Lakewood Park. Beginning in the 1970s, increased surface and storm water runoff flowed into Lake Hicks. To reduce the runoff, a pump is seasonally operated to transfer water from the lake to the Puget Sound however, due to the lack of a natural outlet from Lake Hicks, many of the nutrients and pollutants that reach the lake, settle at the bottom rather than flowing downstream.

The Friends of Hicks Lake advocated for the installation of floating wetland treatment systems or “floating islands” as an alternate approach to water quality management in 2012. The County installed two floating island systems in 2013. 

Mr. Thurnau also advocated to rename Lakewood Park’s Lake Hicks back to its original name, Lake Hicklin. The lake was originally named after Leonard Hicklin, an early settler who brought his family to the White Center area from Oregon in the 1880s and bought the land including and surrounding Lakewood Park.[footnoteRef:3] Over time, Lake Hicklin became known as Lake Garrett[footnoteRef:4] at one point then to Lake Hicks, as noted on maps today.  [3:  Swenson, T. (2011). Hello Hicklin Lake: Hicks Lake in White Center gets its old name back. Retrieved from http://www.westseattleherald.com/2011/09/30/features/hello-hicklin-lake-hicks-lake-white-center-ge]  [4:  L.E. Garrett was a former property owner of Lakewood Park. ] 


When Mr. Thurnau learned of the history of Lake Hicks in 2009, he submitted a proposal to officially change the lake’s name to the Washington State Board on Geographic Names and to the United States Board on Geographic Names. 

On September 15, 2011, Mr. Thurnau received a letter from the United States Board on Geographic Names stating that they had approved his proposal in renaming Lake Hicks to Lake Hicklin. 

On May 2, 2014, King County Executive Dow Constantine proclaimed May 2nd to be, “Dick Thurnau Day”, to thank him for his service and commitment in making White Center and King County a better place to live. 

Mr. Thurnau passed away on May 4, 2014 at the age of 89.

Lakewood Park History

Lakewood Park is a 32-acre park located in White Center within the unincorporated North Highline community. King County acquired Lakewood Park from the federal government in 1956. The park was named after a golf course that was on the property prior to King County owning the land. 

In the early 1970s, beach structures and a parking lot were constructed to provide a recreation area for the White Center community. The park quickly became popular for swimming and fishing in Lake Hicks (now Hicklin). During this time, increased surface and storm water runoff flowed into Lake Hicks and degraded the water quality resulting in the closure of the lake for swimming in 1975. 

The disc golf course was constructed in 1989 and continues to be a popular recreational activity at the park today.

In 2006, King County partnered with the Technology Access Foundation (TAF) - a local nonprofit organization that provides Science, Technology, Engineering and Mathematics (STEM) education, to develop a community center at Lakewood Park as part of the White Center Community Enhancement Initiative.[footnoteRef:5] [5:  Motion 12210, approved in 2005, promoted various strategies to recreate the White Center community as a desired place for homes and employment.] 


ANALYSIS

Renaming Lakewood Park

Proposed Ordinance 2015-0305 does not require an agreement for naming rights since the name change will not provide financial support for parks or other recreational facilities.[footnoteRef:6]    [6:  King County Code 7.08.080 Advertising, sponsorship and naming rights.] 


Fiscal Impact

The Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP) staff have determined that the costs associated with Proposed Ordinance 2015-0305 would be minimal. The associated costs include the labor costs to install the new signage and the actual cost of the signs. 

[bookmark: _GoBack]What’s next for Lake Hicklin?

DNRP has applied two aluminum sulfate (alum) treatments at Lake Hicklin to kill off blue-green algae blooms, one in April 2005 and one in May 2011. DNRP will continue to monitor the water quality at the lake and will perform alum treatments every five years or on an as needed basis, depending on the water quality results.

In 2013, DNRP installed two floating wetland treatment systems or “floating islands” at the lake. The floating islands are a new nutrient reduction method that if it is proven to be effective, the islands may be utilized in other areas of the county. The next alum treatment for Lake Hicklin is tentatively scheduled for 2016 however, this may be delayed due to the testing period of the floating islands.



ATTACHMENTS

1. Proposed Ordinance 2015-0305
2. Photo of Mr. Dick Thurnau


INVITED

1. Kevin Brown, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks
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